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(3) This undertaking is going to require you to become an expert on industry best 
practices. This is an ambitious undertaking. Several of our members are very familiar with 
these standards and we can make them available for a consult free of charge. 
    In closing, good luck on your assignment, while it appears overwhelming, you gave the 
distinct impression 
that you are more than capable of tackling it.  Both Commissioners Baker and Calderone 
are familiar with our organization and have spoken at our meetings.  Please do not 
hesitate to reach out to us if you have any question or you think we might be able to 
help.     
 
Best regards 
 
Dennis Galvin 
President 
MAPLE  

 
 
www.maple-online.com 
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The development of the Standards to include the "use of force and reporting of the same", "in a way that 
does not jeopardize the health, safety, and welfare of the public" suggests there will be a level of 
uniformity for all LEAs. However, POST must consider the health, safety, and welfare of the LEOs that will 
have a duty to act in accordance with the POST approved standards concerning the eight (8) statutory 
mandated topics.    
 
To that end, I am submitting this email as feedback for POST's consideration. When POST develops LEA 
standards, they must not only consider the "relief from some standards". They must clearly state the 
minimum standards to define a LEA within the Commonwealth regardless of the agency's identity within 
a private or quasi government organization. All communities, and community members, must have a 
universal understanding of what minimal services a LEO will bring in any given situation, while the 
agencies ensure all LEOs have the same abilities to protect the health, safety and welfare of the public, 
and themselves. 
 
To do this, POST must identify the minimum standards not only for policy. The standards must identify 
the minimum equipment for LEOs and LEAs to properly do their job. 
 
Robin Bousquet. 

 
     
 
On Wed, Jul 10, 2024 at 10:19 AM POSTCcomments (PST) <POSTC-comments@mass.gov> wrote: 

Hello,  

  

Thank you for reaching out.  

  

Some of the items you mentioned in your email will be addressed through the development of agency certification 
standards, which was recently introduced by the Commission. You can learn more at this link:  POST Commission 
Introduces Framework for Law Enforcement Agency Certification | Mass.gov.  

  

Thank you. 

  

  

From: Robin LNU   
Sent: Wednesday, July 10, 2024 7:18 AM 
To: POSTCcomments (PST) <POSTC-comments@mass.gov> 
Subject: Re: Standardized Practices Inquiry 
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I look forward to your response.  

  

Robin Bousquet. 
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facility etc. However, oƯicers employed by these LEAs should still be able to readily access firearms and other 
UOF equipment and be able to carry in non-secure areas and or perimeters of their respected institution.  I also 
understand that at some facilities it may not be practical to arm oƯicers with rifles\shotguns due to the size of and 
or construction type of the facility.  ( facilities that are cramped in size, thin walls, or contain vulnerable\volatile 
equipment\material come to mind.)   
 
I am sure you are aware that since the formation of POST the MPTC has required that all sworn oƯicers regardless 
of their firearms carry status are required to attend at minimum two Handgun training courses per year. ( one 
qualification and one fundamentals course) It is possible that both the Commonwealth and individual LEAs place 
themselves in potential legal jeopardy by mandating oƯicers complete Handgun training and related Use of Force, 
and Active shooter training, but then do not mandate\allow employed oƯicers to utilize the tools they trained with. 
 
In truth, it appears the main reason there are still several LEAs that remain unarmed is political and not based on 
actual statistics or science. Based on internal conversations with the heads of some colleges the main reason for 
having unarmed police is due to a perceived negative backlash that would occur from a vocal minority of 
community members.  However, the same heads of these institutions have stated oƯ the record that they are 
either receptive to or neutral when it comes to the arming of their LEAs. The president of my institution has stated if 
firearms were mandated by the Commonwealth, it would make his job easy as the mandate itself would shield him 
from any possible culpability received from the campus community. 
 
In closing I hope the Committee strongly considers mandating a minimum set of standard equipment to be fielded 
by LEAs with the primary focus on mandating that all LEAs field handguns.   
 
Thanks for your time and I look forward to hearing from you. 
 
Mackenzie A. Slocumb 
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Sergeant worked together in the small Braintree Police Department for 18 years, and had a supervisory 
relationship for at least 13 years.  Deputy Chief Cohoon was aware of the extent of the personal and 
professional relationships, and declined to disclose or address the conflicts.  We also learned that Detective 
Moschella had a personal friendship with another father of an involved child.  A copy of the police report 
retrieved from the district attorney’s office had been tampered with by Detective Moschella and was missing 2 
lines describing the interview with this involved father.  The POST Commission, DA and Attorney General’s 
office refused to act on this. 

The conflicts were only the start of it, a review of the police report revealed a deeply flawed investigation: 1) 
none of the involved children were interviewed at all, only the fathers of the involved children were interviewed, 
2) Detective Moschella had the involved sergeant interview his own son, 3) Detective Moschella asked a 
civilian to interview a neighborhood child who had possessed the naked photo, 4) several involved 
children/families were not interviewed at all, and 5) there were no documented attempts to requested involved 
phones or to recover the naked photo evidence. 

This was no trivial matter.  Child sexual abuse and exploitation can have a serious and lifelong impact on a 
victim, as survivors of child sexual abuse have higher rates of substance use disorders, psychiatric illnesses, 
and suicidality.  Failing to recover this naked photo not only impacted the potential for criminal charges in this 
case, it also made it impossible to determine how widely the image was shared.  This greatly increases the 
likelihood that the naked image documenting our child’s sexual abuse will re-emerge in the future to 
retraumatize.  Braintree Police’s failure to identify and address obvious conflicts of interest greatly increased 
the likelihood that our child will continue to be impacted by this trauma. This sickens us. 

We reached out to our local elected officials and state agencies for help.  The FBI indicated that the incident 
had to be addressed by the State Police or local police because it involved minors.  A State Police Sergeant 
said they could not intervene because the local police department was already involved.  The POST 
Commission indicated that conflicts of interest and ethical violations were out of their purview.  The Attorney 
General’s Office shared that they also could not intervene with a local police department, but suggested to 
seek solutions from our town council and mayor.  Braintree then Mayor Kokoros declined multiple requests for 
an inquiry. 

We were eventually able to convince the former mayor of Braintree to launch an independent review of this 
investigation using the former MA Commissioner of Public Safety Daniel Bennett’s Comprehensive 
Investigations and Consulting (CIC) firm.  This review identified serious ethical concerns, and concluded that 
multiple Braintree Police command staff violated the MA Conflict of Interest Law M.G.L. 268A sec 23 a. Since 
there was no department policy against investigating someone with whom you have a close personal or 
professional relationship, Detective Moschella did not technically violate policies of the Braintree Police 
Department.  Bennett recommended that “Braintree Police Policies and Procedures should be modified,” that 
there should be “training on M.G.L.c 268A sec. 23 a. (3) for the command staff,” and “In the future, when an 
investigation involves a family member of a police officer, the department should determine whether the 
investigation should be referred to another agency or assigned to an officer within the department with no 
personal relationship.”  

The guidelines set forth by the International Association of Chiefs of Police Standards of Conduct are clear:  A 
police department, at minimum, needs to adopt standards that are consistent with best practices and 
recommendations, inclusive of a standard that "officers shall not participate or interfere in investigations 
involving family members or persons with whom they have a close personal or business relationship."  In our 
case, Det Moschella investigated a colleague with whom he was closer than most people are with their own 
siblings. 

The Boston Globe published an investigative report of this incident in February 2024.  It is clear that Braintree 
PD’s misconduct and unethical practices have further eroded public trust in law enforcement.  The 500+ 
comments on Bostonglobe.com and the Instagram post of the story are highly critical of this morally bankrupt 
Braintree PD.  Recent incidents in other South Shore towns like Stoughton and Canton have strengthened the 
perception that local police departments routinely cover up the misdeeds of the officers in their ranks. I am 
from a law enforcement family myself. My late father served for 18 years on the New York City Police 
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Department before duty-related injuries forced his retirement.  His brother served in New Jersey, and his uncle 
served in Maine.  I understand and respect the sacrifices every officer and police family makes each day when 
they pick up their badge.  My father would be disgusted as to how his police “brothers” chose to serve 
themselves instead of serving the public. 

Even though the December 2023 independent report recommended a conflict of interest policy, no policy was 
developed by Braintree PD until they were pressed by the new Mayor Joyce this Spring.  A conflict of interest 
policy was eventually developed by now Chief Cohoon in April 2024, but it was insufficient and failed to 
address personal and professional conflicts.  Revisions in June of 2024 included personal and professional 
conflicts but still put the responsibility of addressing conflicts in the hands of the command staff.  In the 
Braintree PD, multiple members of the command staff failed to identify, disclose or address multiple personal 
and professional conflicts.  Two of these failed leaders were promoted, and another resigned to bring his 
unethical behavior to lead an out-of-state police department.  Ethical misconduct occurred at the highest levels 
of the Braintree Police Department, and no higher-ranked officers exist to discipline involved officers or monitor 
for future ethical issues.  It is unrealistic to expect a new mayor with a background in civil engineering to be 
equipped to monitor or address police misconduct.  It is critical that a state agency set expectations on ethical 
conduct, and have a clear method for whistleblowers to identify ethical issues to be investigated.  The POST 
needs to be the agency to address these ethical issues. 

This is not a Braintree problem, this is a Massachusetts problem.  Community Policing has many benefits, and 
we see these benefits in our own community.  We felt proud and safe seeing our uniformed officer neighbor 
dropping his kids off at school when they were in my children’s classes.  Officers patrolling on motorcycles give 
out candy to trick-or-treaters on Halloween.  The school resource officers are beloved by all the students at my 
child’s middle school.  We rallied around injured officers and K-9 Kitt when he was killed in the line of 
duty.  However, expecting officers to police and investigate individuals with whom they have close personal, 
family, and business relationships is a clear conflict and deepens mistrust.  POST must adopt clear state-wide 
standards expecting departments to adopt conflict of interest policies that addresses close personal, family, 
and business relationships.  

Respectfully, 

Thank you for your attention to this matter, 
Kevin & Carine Berner 
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The Massachusetts Peace Officer Standards and Training (POST) Commission is charged with creating a mandatory 
certification process for police officers, as well as processes for decertification, suspension of certification, or reprimand in 
the event of certain misconduct. 
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NASW is Powered by Members! Join/Renew 
Injustice anywhere is a threat to justice everywhere. 
-Dr. Martin Luther King Jr. 
I think creating empathy is a political act. It's the antithesis of bigotry and meanness of spirit. 
-Barbara Kingsolver 

 
  

From: Lee, Annie (PST) <Annie.Lee@mass.gov> 
Sent: Friday, July 12, 2024 1:24 PM 
To: Gewirtz, Rebekah <rgewirtz.naswma@socialworkers.org> 
Cc: Zuniga, Enrique (PST) <Enrique.Zuniga@mass.gov>; Ravitz, Randall E (PST) <Randall.E.Ravitz@mass.gov> 
Subject: POST Agency Certification Standards Invitation to Comment  
  
[EXTERNAL]  
Director Gewirtz:  
  
On behalf of the Massachusetts Peace Officer Standards and Training (“POST”) Commission, I am reaching out in the 
hopes of engaging the Massachusetts Chapter of the National Association of Social Workers in some of POST’s ongoing 
work.  
  
By way of background, the POST Commission was established in 2020 as part of the criminal justice reform legislation 
enacted in Chapter 253 of the Acts of 2020, An Act Relative to Justice, Equity and Accountability in Law Enforcement in 
the Commonwealth.  POST’s mission is to improve policing and enhance public confidence in law enforcement by 
implementing a fair process for mandatory certification, discipline, and training for all law enforcement officers and 
agencies in the Commonwealth.   
  
Last month, POST began considering law enforcement agency certification and specifically, agency certification 
standards.  The Commission, however, before setting any such standards, stated that it would first benefit from hearing 
from stakeholders.  The attached letter therefore invites the Massachusetts Chapter of the National Association of Social 
Workers to submit comments on law enforcement agency certification standards.  Should you be interested in this 
subject, further details regarding agency certification and how you may submit comments can be found in the letter.  
  
Thank you for your attention to this matter.  Please do not hesitate to reach out if you have any questions or would like 
to discuss. 
  
Sincerely, 
Annie  
  
Annie E. Lee (she/her) 
Counsel 
Massachusetts POST Commission 
Phone 857-283-8184 
Web   https://www.mass.gov/orgs/post-commission 
Email  annie.lee@mass.gov  
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The Massachusetts Peace Officer Standards and Training (POST) Commission is charged with creating a mandatory 
certification process for police officers, as well as processes for decertification, suspension of certification, or reprimand in 
the event of certain misconduct. 
  
  

Disclaimer 
The information contained in this communication from the sender is confidential. It is intended solely for use by the recipient and 
others authorized to receive it. If you are not the recipient, you are hereby notified that any disclosure, copying, distribution or 
taking action in relation of the contents of this information is strictly prohibited and may be unlawful. 
 
This email has been scanned for viruses and malware, and may have been automatically archived by Mimecast Ltd, an innovator in 
Software as a Service (SaaS) for business. Providing a safer and more useful place for your human generated data. Specializing in; 
Security, archiving and compliance. To find out more Click Here. 
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Lee, Annie (PST)

From: Hill, Carrie (SDA)
Sent: Tuesday, July 30, 2024 2:23 PM
To: POSTCcomments (PST)
Cc: McDermott, Patrick (SDN); Dan Bair; Zuniga, Enrique (PST); Ravitz, Randall E (PST); Lee, 

Annie (PST); Cocchi, Nicholas (SDH); katie.fitzgerald
Subject: LE Certification Standards:  Response by the Massachusetts Sheriffs' Association
Attachments: MSA POST re Agency  Certification 7 30 2024.pdf

Good Afternoon Chair Hinkle,  
Please see the response from the Massachusetts Sheriffs’ Association in regards to POST’s request for comments on the 
Law Enforcement Certification Standards.   
 
If you have any questions, or would like to discuss further, please do not hesitate to contact me. 
 
Respectfully, 
 

 
Carrie Hill 
Executive Director 
Massachusetts Sheriffs’ Association  
612-306-4831 
Carrie.hill@mass.gov  
https://www.masssheriffs.org/https://www.masssheriffs.org/ 
 
 

 

Official Information Notice: 
This e-mail and any files transmitted with it are Official Massachusetts Sheriffs’ Association documents and they may 
contain confidential information and is intended solely for the use of the individual or entity to whom they are 
addressed. If you are not the named addressee, you should not disseminate, distribute, or copy this e-mail and/or 
attachments. If you have received this e-mail in error, please notify the sender by return e-mail.   
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Lee, Annie (PST)

From: POSTCcomments (PST)
Sent: Wednesday, July 31, 2024 11:00 AM
To: Lee, Annie (PST)
Cc: Ennis, Jamie (PST)
Subject: FW: LEA Certification Standards

  
 

From: Sternman, Mark (SEN) <Mark.Sternman@masenate.gov>  
Sent: Wednesday, July 31, 2024 10:40 AM 
To: POSTCcomments (PST) <POSTC-comments@mass.gov> 
Subject: LEA Certification Standards 
 
Submitting the comment below from Sen. Keenan: 
 
 
Thank you for accepting comments on law enforcement agency certification standards.  
 
In response to a recent case, the Town of Braintree has adopted a conflict-of-interest policy that may help the 
POST Commission in its review of crafting a statewide policy; there are national templates that can be used for 
guidance as well. My hope is that the POST Commission will ultimately produce a conflict-of-interest policy that 
becomes the national standard.  
 
I appreciate your consideration of this matter and wholeheartedly support the important work of the POST 
Commission.  
 
Sincerely, 
John F. Keenan 
 
 
Mark S. Sternman 
Chief of Staff 
Office of Senator John F. Keenan 
State House, Room 413-F 
Boston, MA 02133 
(617) 722-1494 
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Formal Comment to the Massachusetts POST Commission on 
standards for law enforcement agencies. 
 
Dated: July 31, 2024 
 
As authorized by: 
 
[M.G.L. Ch. 6E, section 5 . . . establish minimum standards for . . 

. (vi) internal affairs and officer complaint investigation 

procedures] 

Please consider adoption of the following: 

Delay due to related civil or criminal litigation 

1. The Commission will not certify a law enforcement agency that 

delays disciplinary proceedings to avoid prejudice to the legal 

position of the agency, to that of the Commonwealth, or to that of 

the federal government in any civil or criminal litigation in any 

state or federal court, or that routinely delays disciplinary 

proceedings because of related civil or criminal litigation for any 

reason. 

2.  Certified agencies may delay disciplinary proceedings to avoid 

impinging on a police officer’s constitutional rights when that 

police officer is a defendant in a related state or federal criminal 
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investigation, or has been notified by a law enforcement agency 

that it is a target of a related criminal investigation. 

Disclosure of aggregate complaint data 

3. Law enforcement agencies seeking certification are required to 

disclose 3 years of aggregate anonymous data listing the total 

number of complaints for which misconduct was not sustained. 

 





 
Formal Comment to the Massachusetts POST Commission on 
standards for law enforcement agencies. 
 
Dated: August 1, 2024 
 
As authorized by: 
 
[M.G.L. Ch. 6E, section 5 . . . establish minimum standards . . .: 

The police testimony at the POST Hearing was gratifyingly open-
minded and constructive, and the police testimony contains many 
helpful and insightful comments.  For example, exempting letters 
of counseling, or some simple notes to a personnel file by a 
supervisor might be a good idea.  Even expungement after a 
period of time may be wise.  But, it is critical to not defang or 
render the Mass. POST commission weak, and unable to improve 
policing in Massachusetts. 
    
In the police comments, no evidence was provided that there are 
violations of federal or state law in the proposed standards that 
are a major problem.  It is a normal part of the drafting process 
to resolve these issues through a group drafting process. 
  
To facilitate this the POST Commission should place on its 
website all of the comments, not just a summary, so that the 
public has input on those comments.  After a suitable period of 
time, the POST Commission should re-open the comment period 
so that the public (including me) can comment on the 
comments.  This can be expected to result in a better ultimate 
product: standards that are careful, well-thought out, and take 
into account all points of view.   
  
The police testimony includes the question of whether these 
changes are “necessary and appropriate at this moment.”  The 
direct response is that we have a national problem of intentional, 
unintentional, and unprofessional misconduct by police.  It is not 
limited to a department, like the Mass. State Police, the Boston 
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Police Department, or the Springfield Police Department, but 
rather includes the majority of police departments (more than 
50%).   
Look at the  or  cases for why the 
proposed MASS POST regulations should be strengthened (for an 
example see my first comment on related civil or criminal 
litigation not delaying police disciplinary hearings) and not 
watered down. 
  
Our problems are not confined to Massachusetts—this is a cancer 
eating at American policing.  Decisive action is required. 
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 JRI suggests that the introduction of the three additional LEA certification standards not be 

implemented at this time should their introduction negatively impact Massachusetts police 
departments resources that could in turn take away policing resources from our communities 
and impact the safety of the Commonwealth’s citizens.  

  
 Unfunded mandates:  Any new state/ POST mandates must be funded appropriately and NOT 

risk public safety. For any new resources required for any and all mandates, an assessment 
should be made on what and if it would require any department to pull officers from patrol and 
the subsequent cost of coverage to assure public safety.  

  
 Transparency and failed certification posts, public trust: The Certification list for 2023 was 

inaccurate.  This should be corrected, updated, and disseminated for public review. 
https://www.bostonglobe.com/2023/08/24/metro/massachusetts-police-discipline-database-
issues/ 

  
 Ask for feedback in real ways, which are public and include direct feedback from police 

departments about POST standard challenges. If no one replies, that is a problem, as valid input 
requires an adequate level of responses. 

  
 We must take care of those entrusted to care for the safety of our communities. 
  
 Town and Municipality LE are not entitled to free tuition:  Let’s allow these officers to get an 

education and find a way to support student loans for those educated to stay in service. 

II.Administration  

Community Engagement and Communication  

 It is vital to encourage communication between the area police and agencies and collaborations within 
their catchment area. There are community meetings bringing together professionals across multiple 
disciplines to hold case conferences assisting individuals and families in need. Having the police 
department be a part of these meetings can assist in sharing information and accessing resources for 
people in need. Please see the attached Resource Addendum for a list of community engagement 
opportunities.  

Planning and Research:   

 It is important for departments to review the available evidence regarding the effectiveness of 
potential practices that are being proposed.  Please see the Resource Addendum for information on a 
searchable database of relevant resources.  

 Data collection and analysis processes will enable departments to objectively evaluate if identified 
goals and objectives are being met. Consider utilizing metrics that are already being collected – such as 
the number of instances of use of force with a minor during a defined period of time (i.e. month or 
quarter) - at baseline (i.e. before implementing a new practice) and at follow up (i.e. after 
implementing a new practice).    
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Agency Wellness: Departments should offer a multi-phase system of response to stress and trauma within 
their own environments, including support related to Prevention, Stabilization, and Restoration. Employees 
should have access to resources that can be utilized independently and as a tool for department leaders to 
utilize with groups.  Below is a list of specific recommendations related to agency wellness and building officer 
resiliency.  Resources supporting these efforts are included in the attached Resource Addendum.  

III. Personnel and Training  

Anti-Sexual Harassment: 

 Updated trainings should emphasize the "bystander" point of view, as few people inherently 
identify as a "harasser" or a "victim" during the time of training. Thinking of oneself as the 
bystander builds capacity for watching out for sexual harassment as well as knowing what to do 
if you are experiencing sexual harassment yourself.   

 Training should embed gender and sexuality spectrum conversations into examples.  

Training: 

 Educate officers about specific issues related to children and adolescents through hands-on, 
first-hand experiences by spending some time with the children at residential programs, 
specialized schools, etc. This should help encourage a better understanding of ways to 
communicate and interact with children experiencing difficulties such as Autism Spectrum 
Disorder, ADHD, aggression, etc.  See attached Resource Addendum for information on the Yale 
Child Development-Community Policing Program.  

 Add newer, specialized training material, such as the White Paper on the Science of Late 
Adolescence.  See the attached Resource Addendum for details.    

 Incorporate staff training on power and privilege and psychological safety.  

IV. Operations  

Persons in custody: 

 Transport for adults and juveniles should be separated, not transported together. Specifically, 
when a juvenile is committed to Motivating Youth Recovery in Worcester, MA, after being 
found a danger to themselves due to their substance misuse, they must be transported to this 
facility by Sheriff’s van. This mode of transportation adds to the already heightened, 
emotionally charged situation for the youth.  

De-escalation:  

 Utilize role-playing scenarios to learn calmer ways of approaching a heightened situation involving 
children and adolescents.   

 Utilize information learned from training on the developing adolescent brain to understand ways to 
approach and communicate with children/adolescents. For example, do not question them within 
earshot of others, but do ask them if they want a trusted adult present; tell them you want to hear 
their point of view, their opinion about the current situation; do not go into classrooms to remove a 
child – ask them to come to the office or have them sent home if feasible.  
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 Teach officers quick stress-relieving techniques to practice with people during heightened situations, 
like structured deep breathing, focusing on senses, or stretching.  

Crisis Intervention: JRI is part of the orientation for the Crisis Intervention Team Youth (CIT-Y) training for 
Braintree Police Department, providing training on understanding the mental health needs of youth. Our 
recommendations include:  

 Officers must recognize and understand a child’s perspective during any situation – they most likely 
have no control within the current situation, and they will tend to act impulsively without thought of 
potential consequences. Offering a child choices assist in giving him/her a sense of control. For 
example, when an officer responds to a domestic dispute between a child and his mother, the officer 
could ask the child if he wants to share his perspective with him alone or with his aunt present, outside 
or in his bedroom.  

 Officers should define and clearly communicate their role and authority in each situation/encounter at 
the outset with community members, including youth and families, and agency representatives 
working with them within the community.  

 This concludes JRI’s recommendations in general and within the topics of administration, personnel and 
training, and operations. Contributors to this document are listed below. Thank you again, for including us in 
your request for input regarding the law enforcement agency (LEA) certification program.  We value the work 
of the Peace Officers and appreciate the efforts of the commission. 

Sincerely, 

Deborah Werneburg 

Deborah Werneburg (she/her)  
Agency Grant Writer 
Justice Resource Institute, Inc. 
160 Gould Street, Suite 300 
Needham, MA   02494 
www.jri.org 
 
Contributors:  

Mia DeMarco, MPA, President and Chief Executive Officer 
Mia began working in the human service field in 1992 as a Direct Care Staff for JRI. She received her MPA from 
Suffolk University and completed the Executive Education Program at Harvard University.  After becoming a 
Program Director of Glenhaven Academy in 2001 and then a Division Director, Mia continued to take on roles 
of increasing responsibility, such as of Vice President at JRI in 2009, Senior Vice President in 2012, followed by 
Chief Operating Officer. Mia was selected as President and CEO in 2024. 

Robert S. Gervais, Vice President of Operations  
Robert joined JRI in 1997 and since this time, he performed in escalating leadership capacities across an array 
of congregate treatment models. Robert’s role changed in 2018 when he was promoted into the 
organizational-wide position of Vice President of Operations in which he currently works closely with the JRI 
senior executive team in developing, holding, and supporting numerous organizational systems and 
operations. Robert also continues to directly oversee a diverse portfolio of programs and divisions. Robert 
earned a Bachelor’s degree in sociology from Suffolk University, a Master’s degree in business with a 
concentration in management, project management, and operations from Southern New Hampshire 
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University, as well as completed both the Executive and Performance leadership programs from Cornell 
University’s SC Johnson College of Business.  

Meredith Rapoza, LMHC, Senior Director of Quality and Compliance  
Meredith began her career at JRI in 2005 as a clinician and since then has held various clinical and program 
leadership positions including her most recent position leading QM for Massachusetts congregate care. 
Meredith has a bachelor's degree from Providence College, a Master's degree from Rhode Island College and 
is an independently licensed mental health counselor (LMHC).  

Tara Sagor, Director of Training and Trauma Response  
Tara received her Certificate of Advanced Graduate Studies in Counseling Psychology from Lesley University 
where she is currently an adjunct professor in their graduate department. She has 14 years of experience 
within residential programs in various roles across departments including educationally, clinically and within 
the residential milieu. She has spent the majority of her professional career working with adolescents and 
their caregivers at Glenhaven Academy, a facility specializing in the treatment of complex trauma. She has also 
worked within inpatient settings and for child advocacy centers. She is trained in Sensory-Motor Arousal 
Regulation Treatment (SMART), Neurofeedback and Trauma-focused CBT. She has led multiple training 
initiatives and implementation teams to establish high standards of trauma-informed treatment within 
programs both internally and through her role as a consultant.  

Hilary Hodgdon, Ph.D., Director of Research 
Dr. Hodgdon is a licensed clinical psychologist, trainer and researcher specializing in the study and treatment 
of traumatic stress. She received her Ph.D. in Clinical Psychology from Temple University in 2009. Dr. Hodgdon 
is the Research Director of Justice Resource Institute (JRI) and serves as the Principal Investigator of a National 
Child Traumatic Stress Network (NCTSN) Category II Training center focused on dissemination of evidenced 
based practices for trauma-impacted children, youth, and families both locally and nationally. Through her 
role as JRI’s Research Director, Dr. Hodgdon conducts treatment outcome and basic science research with 
trauma-impacted populations, co-chairs the Institutional Review Board, oversees federal grant funded 
initiatives, and manages academic collaborations. She is a certified trainer in the Child Welfare Toolkit and 
Resource Parent Curriculums of the NCTSN and the Attachment, Regulation and Competency (ARC) treatment 
framework for children with complex trauma. Dr. Hodgdon provides training on the neurobiology and 
developmental impact of complex trauma and evidenced based interventions for traumatic stress to a variety 
of provider groups including social workers, mental health practitioners, and administrative, milieu and 
nursing staff at outpatient, residential, inpatient and community mental health settings. Her research interests 
center on deepening understanding of the etiology and sequelae of childhood trauma, elucidating 
mechanisms that convey risk for psychopathology among vulnerable populations, and development and 
evaluation of trauma-informed treatment approaches. She has co-authored over two dozen peer reviewed 
journal articles and book chapters and presents regularly at scientific conferences, including ISTSS and APA. Dr. 
Hodgdon has extensive experience mentoring and supervising graduate students, clinical and research staff, 
interns and volunteers, and predoctoral and postdoctoral fellows in psychology.  

Rebecca Harrington, LICSW, CJCC I, QSW, Program Director, Southeast Juvenile Court Clinic  
Rebecca earned her BA in psychology with a minor in sociology at the State University of New York, College at 
Buffalo, before earning her MSW from Boston University in 1996. Her career includes working with children, 
adolescents, and families in residential treatment facilities, outpatient clinics, and DYS residential homes. She 
was the Outpatient Clinic Director for Catholic Charities in Brockton, MA, before beginning her career with the 
SE Juvenile Court Clinic Program through JRI in 2001. Working primarily in Plymouth County, she developed 
lasting relationships with court personnel and community agencies. After becoming a Certified Juvenile Court 
Clinician I, she was one of the first Qualified Social Workers appointed by the state and DMH to conduct 
Section 35 (civil commitment applications due to substance misuse) evaluations for the court. In 2021, 
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Rebecca transitioned into the Southeast Juvenile Court Clinic Program Director role, collaborating with the 
other Juvenile Court Clinic Program Directors across the state, participating in statewide initiatives and 
programming (including Care and Protections evaluations, the Certified Juvenile Court Clinician credentialing 
panel, and the Massachusetts Alliance for Juvenile Court Clinics – MAJCC). Rebecca continues to develop and 
oversee the student intern program for both Master’s level and Doctoral level students for the SE Juvenile 
Court Clinics.  
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Lee, Annie (PST)

From: Cohen, Jared (AGO)
Sent: Friday, August 9, 2024 4:51 PM
To: POSTCcomments (PST)
Cc: Lee, Annie (PST); Sachse, Helle (AGO)
Subject: LEA Certification Standards
Attachments: 8.9.24 AGO Comment Ltr re POST LEA Certification Standards.pdf

Good aŌernoon, 
 
Please see the aƩached comment leƩer from the AƩorney General’s Civil Rights Division, Police Accountability 
Unit.  Please let us know if we can provide any further informaƟon or assistance to support the Commission’s work in 
this process.   
 
Thank you, 
 
Jared B. Cohen 
Assistant Attorney General 
Civil Rights Division  
Massachusetts Office of the Attorney General 
One Ashburton Place 
Boston, MA 02108 
(617) 963-2833 (office) 
(617) 686-9914 (cell) 
jared.b.cohen@mass.gov 
  
This e-mail, including aƩachments, may contain confidenƟal or privileged informaƟon and is solely for the use of the intended recipient.  If you 
have received this communicaƟon in error, please noƟfy the sender immediately and delete this message from your system.  Any use, 
disseminaƟon, distribuƟon, or reproducƟon of this message by unintended recipients is not authorized and may be unlawful. 
 
 
Jared B. Cohen 
Assistant Attorney General 
Civil Rights Division  
Massachusetts Office of the Attorney General 
One Ashburton Place 
Boston, MA 02108 
(617) 963-2833 (office) 
(617) 686-9914 (cell) 
jared.b.cohen@mass.gov 
  
This e-mail, including aƩachments, may contain confidenƟal or privileged informaƟon and is solely for the use of the intended recipient.  If you 
have received this communicaƟon in error, please noƟfy the sender immediately and delete this message from your system.  Any use, 
disseminaƟon, distribuƟon, or reproducƟon of this message by unintended recipients is not authorized and may be unlawful. 
 











1

Lee, Annie (PST)

From: Quinan, Rob (CSC)
Sent: Friday, August 9, 2024 5:08 PM
To: Lee, Annie (PST)
Cc: Zuniga, Enrique (PST); Ravitz, Randall E (PST); Bowman, Christopher (CSC)
Subject: RE: POST Agency Certification Standards Invitation to Comment
Attachments: CSC GC's comment on proposed LEA certif'n standard.pdf

Good afternoon, Attorney Lee: 
 
Thank you for this opportunity to comment on the POST Commission’s development of a law 
enforcement agency certification program.  Please note that the attached letter reflects my suggestion, 
as General Counsel to the Massachusetts Civil Service Commission (CSC), for one element that could 
usefully be incorporated into the forthcoming LEA certification standard regulations.  Given that one or 
more CSC Commissioner has been on vacation all of this week (and last), I am writing only for myself in 
the attached letter.  Nonetheless, I hope you find my suggestion helpful.  Please do not hesitate to be in 
touch should I be able to be of further assistance.  
 
Best, 
 
Rob Quinan 
 
Robert L. Quinan, Jr. 
General Counsel 
MA Civil Service Commission 
100 Cambridge St., Suite 200 
Boston, MA  02114 
(617) 979-1907 
Rob.Quinan@mass.gov 
 
 
 

From: Lee, Annie (PST) <Annie.Lee@mass.gov>  
Sent: Thursday, July 11, 2024 1:07 PM 
To: Bowman, Christopher (CSC) <christopher.bowman@mass.gov>; Quinan, Rob (CSC) <Rob.Quinan@mass.gov> 
Cc: Zuniga, Enrique (PST) <Enrique.Zuniga@mass.gov>; Ravitz, Randall E (PST) <Randall.E.Ravitz@mass.gov> 
Subject: POST Agency Certification Standards Invitation to Comment 
 
Chair Bowman and General Counsel Quinan:  
 
On behalf of the MassachuseƩs Peace Officer Standards and Training (“POST”) Commission, I am reaching out in the 
hopes of engaging the Civil Service Commission in some of POST’s ongoing work.  
 
By way of background, the POST Commission was established in 2020 as part of the criminal jusƟce reform legislaƟon 
enacted in Chapter 253 of the Acts of 2020, An Act RelaƟve to JusƟce, Equity and Accountability in Law Enforcement in 
the Commonwealth.  POST’s mission is to improve policing and enhance public confidence in law enforcement by 
implemenƟng a fair process for mandatory cerƟficaƟon, discipline, and training for all law enforcement officers and 
agencies in the Commonwealth.   
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Last month, POST began considering law enforcement agency cerƟficaƟon and specifically, agency cerƟficaƟon 
standards.  The Commission, however, before seƫng any such standards, stated that it would first benefit from hearing 
from stakeholders.  The aƩached leƩer therefore invites the Civil Service Commission to submit comments on law 
enforcement agency cerƟficaƟon standards.  Should you be interested in this subject, further details regarding agency 
cerƟficaƟon and how you may submit comments can be found in the leƩer.  
 
Thank you for your aƩenƟon to this maƩer and please do not hesitate to reach out if you have any quesƟons or would 
like to discuss.  
 
Sincerely, 
Annie 
 
Annie E. Lee (she/her) 
Counsel 
MassachuseƩs POST Commission 
Phone 857-283-8184 
Web   hƩps://www.mass.gov/orgs/post-commission 
Email  annie.lee@mass.gov  
  

 
The Massachusetts Peace Officer Standards and Training (POST) Commission is charged with creating a mandatory 
certification process for police officers, as well as processes for decertification, suspension of certification, or reprimand in 
the event of certain misconduct. 
 














